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Old Ignatian Association 

Newsletter – Summer 2010
President’s Introduction 
	Hello again.
It’s been a while since the last newsletter and that fact, I think, would be an appropriate place to start this one.
There have been various discussions over the past few months about: the role of the Association; the function of, and need for, an Association headquarters; the lack of balance in newsletters (mostly sport or school related articles is the criticism); the maintenance and circulation of a members’ contact list and the effort needed to grow and nurture the membership list.
What is pleasing about the debate is that it shows that people care about how the Association is run, and they are concerned about whether they can get what they specifically need from it. 
The last point, I feel, is key; the needs of a 22 year old who plays football in Enfield are as different to those of someone in their 50s living in Surrey as they are different to those of one of the ‘old guard’ living across the other side of the world. Some need somewhere physical to meet and socialise, some need regular contact and news from their peers and some can only meet up occasionally. 
The challenge then becomes, how can we cater for all? On the face of it, we have what we need to be successful: a headquarters, a growing membership list (yes, there is a database), a couple of regular slots in the annual calendar to meet and exchange news, newsletter and some hardworking individuals to coordinate it. Yet, there is a perception that it could be better and perception, as we all know, is reality. 

What can change? What needs to change? Taking the points in order:

Headquarters: the place is now built and operational. After a challenging opening couple of years, it is beginning to operate smoothly and efficiently. The building is the realisation of the vision that a foresighted group had when 
a motorway was built through the most fondly remembered of Association homes at Woodford. Its proximity with the college is raising the profile of the Association and, at one recent function alone, the Association secured upwards of 40 memberships that would have otherwise been hard fought. It is home to 60+ regular members and is doing its job. 

Membership:

As some have pointed out, key to any alumni association is the maintenance and upkeep of a growing membership database. Although not published as in previous years, the database has been kept up to date.
	It urgently needs to be overhauled to reflect current email addresses, and these can then be used to communicate more efficiently. I urge you to take a couple of seconds to send a mail to membership@oldignatians.co.uk (put “Email Update” in the Subject) and this will give us all we need. If you would like your Skype address added, then include that as well. 
We are currently reviewing what we can and can’t do with our membership list in the age of data protection. I hope you appreciate that there are as many that enjoy unsolicited contact as those that find the idea horrifying! Please be assured we will do as much to make sure you can get  in touch as we can without compromising your rights. Watch this space. 
Newsletter:

There is an almost constant criticism that the newsletter  does not cater for the disparate needs described above. This is true; it’s a fact. The preponderance of Sports news is down to the fact that the Sports sections regularly respond to appeals for content and, by definition, with each season they have something new to share. 

I would love the newsletter to have something for everyone. I would love the web site to be able to be more dynamic and changeable. The past few newsletters have all contained appeals for content, but very little has been received. The conclusion is that the channels are not open. 
I can elicit content from people of my era and from sports sections, but I don’t have the ability to effectively prompt those outside of my own personal radar into communicating.

This is where the committee needs your help. Many of us have seen numerous and lengthy email threads over the last year that contain content that would be of interest to others and would be great for the newsletter and website. In an ideal world, we would have a network of proactive helpers that would take the initiative of prompting their immediate peers for thoughts, ideas, remembrances and questions and to then feed those back to the committee for sharing with a wider audience.
Are you one of those that can help in this way? If you are, then please contact any of the representatives at the back of this newsletter and help us make it all things to all members.
I hope that you have a good Summer, and it would be great to see you at either the dinner or the annual mass if you can make them. 

Stephen McNicholas – President. 


Correspondence

Peter Myers (OI 40 to 46): I think a “where are they now?” column would be excellent. I was at the College from 1940-46, spending time at Welwyn Garden City, Hemel Hempstead and Stamford Hill. I kept in touch with Tony Sylvester who lives in Essex and celebrated his 50th wedding anniversary recently. I would be interested in knowing the whereabouts of some other class mates: Barley, Kyne, Bossy, Gallagher, Crowe, Seabrook, Dunn, Grey. I find it interesting that I can’t remember first names – I suppose it’s because we always addressed each other by surnames!

John Geary (OI 45 to 50): Back ion the late 1940s at Benediction on the final day of Summer Term, it used to be the custom to sing the hymn “Beatum Pangimus”. In a future issue of the newsletter, could we have the full text and a translation?

Beatum Pangimus:

Beatum Pangimus Patrem Ignatium


We acclaim our father, Ignatius with a 

Qui lancea restituit crucius imperium

Soldier’s strength restored the reign of the Cross

Te Dominum laudamus laetantes hodiae

We praise you, Lord, and rejoice today,

Misisti militanti ecclesiae robur


for you sent a strong defender to your people

Qui in diebus suis, bellator inclytus


In the days of his youth he was famous in battle.

Surrexit ut spes nostra, sed mors pestiferis
Now he has raised up, to be our hope, to destroy all that brings us harm.

(you can even hear the college choir singing this song on the school’s website – why not sing along!)

Tom McNicholas (OI 40 to 45): A ‘where are they now?’ memory: The original Old Ignatian XV – some names come to mind. Floyd, Derrick, Wheeler, the Donovan brothers, Long, Stacey, Devan, Lou De Rosa and Dr Morris. After a bad game he wrote out a prescription for some of us and sent it to Guinness. For the rest of the season, I got my bottle of Guinness every Friday; I had to write to them before it stopped. We had a most enjoyable party with the money left over in the kitty after we disbanded. Is there anybody out there that remembers any of the above? I would live to hear from them. 
Also, I would like to hear from anybody that remembers the old Primary School at Piggot End, Hemel, especially the great games of volleyball we used to play; the times we went picking potatoes with the Italian Prisoners of War; the great football team we had – I don’t think we were defeated. A special mention to a pupil called Welch who used to teach some of us how to tickle trout in the river flowing through Hemel.

William James Williams (OI 34 to 40): Dear secretary, I was doing some browsing and came upon the Old Ignatian’s spot. I coincides with the death of an old friend of mine, another Old I, and it made me wonder how many of us were left after all these years. 

I hope I will be able to get in touch with some old classmates. I was at Stamford Hill from 1934 to 1940 and I still have a 1st eleven shirt from 1940. Do you collect relics? I won’t say any more for now. Let’s See what results come of later enquiries. Yours truly.

(William – we would love to hear of your relics! If appropriate, they could be incorporated/housed at the Association’s headquarters on Turkey Street. Let us know more: see the addresses at the back.)

Dudley Hedge (OI 51 to 56): Hello Mick - many thanks for the Newsletters. Unfortunately, only 3 names rang a bell with me - Pat McCreesh, Des Piper & Bernard Maishman. Peter Gough had an idea which I put forward many years ago – that photos of the past should be collated before us old'uns pop our clogs. Because my father went to Clarks College in Ilford and because he was a keen cricketer, I automatically became an Old Clarkonian. I receive Old Clarks'  Newsletters on a regular basis and one of the things the Committee do is to always put in brackets after a chaps name is the Years he was at the College - may I recommend this to the OI's Committee for consideration? Finally, my thanks for the work that you and your colleagues do for our benefit. Regards.

Peter Vickers (OI 43 to 48):  We can all appreciate how work and family responsibilities compete for your time with Old Ignatian Association Presidential duties.  Nonetheless, your readers, particularly us old Old Ignatians, look forward to our copy of the magazine when it shows up. I have just finished reviewing my saved copies of the O.I.M. from 1978 to the present. (I became a Life Member via Len Plaice in 1978.) I found there have been several hiatus years when no magazine was published at all.  From the beginning the pattern has been to take up at least fifty percent of the space with News from the Sports Clubs. Our difficulty is with the paucity of content in the balance.

The Editor of the Autumn 1987 edition (page 1, para5) laid out the situation at that time which seems to represent our current situation. “Over the past couple of decades membership from outside the Sports Sections has gradually diminished – largely because the Association has offered little other than the Sports based headquarters but also because, through lack of communication, we have done little to urge members to renew their subscriptions, or to encourage a wider membership.”

Perhaps some of us retired parties participating in these exchanges, wherever they are located, can help you by following up leads by email, social networks, database updates etc., and forwarding the results to London in order to bring more Old Boys back to the fold and more content in the magazine.

(I totally agree with the points you have made. The newsletter relies on: able bodies and content. These two elements have been lacking in recent years. As no one has volunteered to manage and edit the newsletter, it has been another job the committee has to do between them and it, and you, deserve better than that. Volunteers please? It really would be appreciated. I really feel that your suggestion about turning the growing number of email exchanges into content would significantly move us forward. The prevalence of sport news is not an editorial policy, it is simply that, more often than not, they provide the only content. Stephen McNicholas).

Paul Deeney (OI 53 to 60): An Old Boys association should as far as possible be for ALL ex-pupils, not for "new" OIs or "older" OIs or "sporting" OIs but it is probably inevitable that emphasis will be on the areas (geographical and interest-wise) and generations of those most active, or who put in the effort to draw all the threads together. One complication we have is that our generation has no "anchor" with the school. It moved, and the likes of you and I have never visited the current location, or the OI clubhouse. I also commend the moves you and others are making to correct that situation, which I hope will come off though clearly there are considerable difficulties. 

I sense that [some] are sceptical about the clubhouse and on that I would disagree. When they had the clubhouse at Woodford in the '60s (which happened to be close to where I was living at the time) the OIs were quite a vibrant organization. When they lost that base they also lost direction over the next several decades and perhaps have not fully recovered it yet, but I think to have a "home" is important.

One thing that has always struck me - I stand to be corrected if I am wrong - is that the College provided little or no support to the OIA. [There are other] Old Boys association websites showing what can be done. Don't get me wrong - I am under no disillusion as to the disparate resources of Old Amplefordians and Old Ignatians, but I think the former receive a great amount of moral support, logistical help and historical/current data from the Ampleforth Abbey as well as College. Also it is easier to keep a comprehensive database up to date than to create one more or less from scratch. You and I were educated by Jesuits. Can the Jesuits not help here? They might well have more archives and historic photos than the College or OIA. But of course that likely stopped in the '60s, or '70s at least. Perhaps Kevin Fox would be someone with whom to make an enquiry?

I am the only one of my family to have gone to St Ignatius apart from an uncle, James Kennedy (RIP) who would have been there in the 1920s and of whose time there, and actual dates, I know nothing. He later joined the RAF and spent most of the war years in India, subsequently teaching. My brother was educated by De la Salle Brothers and joined the order, where he remains, running their developing world projects.

(Thank you for your email. I agree with your assessment of the challenge of it being a challenge to “to try and run an organization with scattered membership and spanning 4 or 5 generations”. I feel that is almost impossible for a single Membership Secretary or committee  to establish, maintain and nurture 4 to 5 generations of members. We need networks from each generation / couple of decades  to work with their contemporaries and peers feeding into the bigger picture. Again, if you are in contact with a group of people from your time at the college, please get some of their input together and send it our way. Email lists, addresses, news, anecdotes – all add to our ability to share with and cater for everyone. Stephen McNicholas).

The Old Ignatian Annual Dinner

The Association’s annual dinner was held at the Park Hotel in London’s West End again last June. It was a fantastic evening, attended by a diverse cross section of Old Ignatians. Social, sports, young and old combined to make it a memorable night. Special thanks go to our guest of honour, John Johnson, who entertained us and educated us on the Ignatian origins of the Campion School. The other attendees on the night were: 
John Johnson, Tony Holbourn, Chris Twomey, Michael Napper (College Captain), Eugene Amo-Dadvie (College Vice-Captain), Previn Philippiah (College Vice-Captain), Mike McKenzie (PTA Chair), Jack How, Mick McNicholas, Steve McNicholas, Brendan Byrne, Ed Moorby, Jim Webber, Des Boyle, Doug Ettridge, Alex McKenzie, Mick Collins, Dennis Shewey, Richard Reidy, Mike Gilmartin, Bill Barker, Kevin Walsh, Vernon Ashwford, Darryl Carvey, Ken Westmacott, Paul Ives, Matthew Ives, Valentine Browne, Vincent Browne, Jim McGlynn, Laurence McKenzie, John Downing, John O’Brien, Pat McCreesh, Martin Kelly, Tony Hawes, Ron Napper, Val O’Reilly, Mike Byrne, Nick Platon, Steve McDonnell, Patrick Keogh, Dave O’Brien, Paul Coyle, James Kerr, Duncan Hunt, Barry Corbett, Paul Turpin, Fr Kevin Fox

A huge thank you also goes to Jack How who, not only organised the event with his usual efficiency and enthusiasm, but also had to deal with the venue’s admission (a week before) that they had forgotten to renew their licence to sell alcohol! 
The Annual Mass for Deceased Old Ignatians
The annual mass was held on 15th November at the school chapel and was celebrated by Fr. John Ball. The mass was extremely well attended as usual, and there was a pleasing mixture of familiar and new faces. A suggestion for next year’s event / newsletter is to have a signing in book, so that we can publish details of attendees. If you are not in the habit of attending this mass, and are able to do so, I would urge you to put it in your diaries for next year (it’s usually the Sunday after Remembrance Sunday). Coupled with the post mass refreshments at the Loyola across the road, it really is a great way to catch up with faces old and new. 
The mass this year specifically remembered the following in their prayers:

Rev. William Crooks SJ, Rev. Michael Groarke, Rev John Grumitt SJ, Rev, James Henderson SJ, Dr. Martin Briggs, George Doyle, Adrian Barnard, Robert Boucher, Michael De Rosa, Roberto Labella, Leo Thwaites, Deacon Michael Byker.        May their souls and the souls of all the faithful departed rest in peace.
Obituaries

Michael De Rosa (OI 1950 to 1957), died 12th November 2009
Dear John, My name is Lewis De Rosa and an Old Ignatian of many years; I am writing to ask if you if you will please arrange to include in the Obituary section of the next old Ignatian newsletter, details of my dear brother Michael's death on the 12th of November last year.  

Michael was the forth of my five brothers to attend St. Ignatius college between 1941 and 1960, when the College was still at Stamford Hill N 15. He started at the College in 1951and enjoyed his years there especially all the opportunities for sport that it afforded. He represented the school in both rugby and cricket, but also enjoyed football and the real love of his life in sporting terms was the Arsenal Football Club; he never allowed anything to stop him watching or listening to their games even when he moved to Australia and it meant losing a lot of sleep. 

He left the college in 1958 having obtained his A Levels; thinking he had a vocation, he went to St. Edmunds Seminary in Ware, Hertfordshire. That was not to be, and he left the seminary and studied accountancy eventually becoming a qualified accountant. After a number of local positions he joined Duponts. It was here that he met his future wife Carol and in 1972 they were married. 

He joined the Old Ignatian Association and participated in all its activities particularly enjoying playing Cricket and Rugby on a regular basis. He became the President of the Association in 1971. For a while he lived in the Enfield area but when the opportunity for promotion within his firm in Australia came along in 1975, he decided to emigrate with his family and although he returned to England on a number of occasions, he thoroughly enjoyed his life in Australia with his wife and three children. 

Michael was a great family man who loved his wife, his children and two grandchildren but also kept in regular contact with his family back home in England. He was a very friendly and open person who enjoyed the company of all his many friends and acquaintances, and Old Ignatians who went to Australia in the years that followed always knew that a warm welcome awaited them at Michael's home in Sydney. 

Michael was diagnosed with cancer in 2008 and then suffered a stroke. When he was told a short while later that there was nothing more that could be done for him, Michael and Carol did not just give up but decided to live their lives as best they could. After all Michael had survived two heart attacks and by-passes earlier in his life, and they did continue to live as happily and normally as possible for another eighteen months, receiving the visits of many friends and family. Michael even had the great pleasure of leading his only daughter Ruth up the isle in April 2009. 

Dr Martin Briggs (OI 1973-1980), died on 25 January 2009 aged 46.
From the beginning, the ‘Boy from Bullsmoor Lane’ had ambitions to be a doctor, perhaps one of the toughest vocations for a kid from a north London comprehensive. In 1980 Martin was accepted for medical school at The Middlesex in London.

While at St Ignatius, one of Martin’s finest hours took place in the 6th Form. The school’s cultural association, the More Society, was used as a ‘not so clever ruse’ to arrange a cheese and wine evening. Many bottles of cheap wine, at least 12 ounces of cheddar and a packet of crackers were purchased. Best of all, Father Forrester was convinced that an invitation should be extended to the girls of St Angela’s. The evening was a tremendous success and Martin spent some time getting to know Geraldine Heggarty. We couldn’t know, then, that this was the beginning of a great partnership that lasted close on 30 years. That night fraternising was strictly policed by the torch wielding Jesuit fathers and Martin received a number of yellow cards as the future Mrs Briggs sat demurely upon his knee. There were, the Headmaster insisted, ‘more than enough chairs’ as the school ‘was not insured against conception’.

Martin graduated from university in the mid-eighties, having won a number of academic prizes. Any thought of Martin cannot overlook his battle with Marfan’s Syndrome that blighted many aspects of both his and his family’s lives. He managed it as best he could and, although he was often confined to home, it allowed him to spend more time with his family, especially when his girls, Claire and Gillian, were growing up. In 2001 he was again taken seriously ill but never gave up on Medicine. 
Martin the Doctor was a clever and far-sighted man with a deep sense of vocation that often worked against his own self-interest, but what of Martin the Man? Exploration, spiritual and intellectual, were key factors in his life. He was happiest when grappling with a conundrum, he loved to debate and talk about the important matters of the day. People have commented time and again on his great desire to learn more about people and his real interest in, and care for, others. 
He drove his family mad with his appalling dress senses, his adherence to ancient technology and 1980’s music. To watch Martin texting was painful. This mistrust of all things fashionable was not simply curmudgeonly; it was part of his rejection of the superficial and the banal while keeping focussed upon the important elements of life. His family; his friends; his need to care for people despite his own troubles; these are the themes of Martin’s life that remain after his death.

Medically, though, it is his legacy of work with the British Heart Foundation, and the Marfan Association UK, for which he will be most remembered.

In 2002 he wrote a key clinical guide on Marfan’s syndrome together with Dr Anne Child, Consultant Cardiology and Genetics of St.George’s.

When she heard of Martin’s death, Dr Childs wrote:

Because of his selfless concern for others with the condition, he was very concerned to raise awareness by spreading information about Marfan syndrome to doctors and patients alike. In 2007 a committee was set up to draw up a nationwide 21 centre medication trial of a medicine which promises to prevent the most serious heart complications of this disorder. Martin was a member of this committee and all the members will miss him greatly and have agreed to dedicate the five year trial to his memory.

Deacon Michael Byker 

Although born Michael Pidjarkowskyj on 22nd July 1956, he was known as Michael Bykar to everyone.  He was baptised and confirmed in the Ukrainian Church, and worshipped both there and in the Latin Rite all his life. He went to St. Ignatius School,  Enfield, for  his secondary schooling and later graduated as a teacher from London University with a Certificate in Education and then with a Master’s in Pastoral Theology from Heythrop.

In 1983 he married Jane and they have two children, Hannah, now aged twenty-one who is a medical student - and Peter, aged seventeen, studying for A levels at St Columba’s, St Albans.

In 1999 Mike was appointed a Justice of the Peace and assigned to the Enfield Petty Sessions Court by the Lord Chancellor. He taught in a number of schools and was a Deputy Head. Most recently he was working at Waverley School in Ponders End, a school for children with profound and multiple learning difficulties.

He was a deacon in spirit long before he was ordained one.  He served the community in so many ways as a catechist in his parish and not least in being a Governor in different schools – most recently, St Martha’s.  He was above all a family man and a wonderful witness as a Christian and as a Deacon to the vocation of marriage.

When he was chosen as a candidate for the Permanent Diaconate, he formally became a member of the Latin Rite Church.  He was ordained a deacon for the diocese of Westminster at Christ the King, Cockfosters, in June 2006.   He ministered in that parish for a short time, soon afterwards being appointed to St Peter-in-Chains, Stroud Green, with Father David Irwin.  They were a fine team and had a strong mutual respect and affection for each other.  Father David always spoke of Mike’s gift as a preacher and especially as a preacher to children at the family Mass in that parish.

He brought to his ministry a light-hearted touch which endeared people to him.  He was a compassionate man who had a particular empathy with people suffering from the effects of illness or who had a fear of death.

He has been ill for some years but put on a brave face and his demeanour and looks belied the great suffering he was enduring because of sarcoid disease.  He died suddenly at home on Sunday morning 14th December – the Third Sunday of Advent, Gaudete Sunday.  He had hoped to wear, that day, the rose vestments Jane had made for him. It was not to be.

Mike once wrote: “I have now arrived at a deeper understanding of who God is for me.  I have begun to know God in a new and vibrant way and will spend the rest of my life seeking out God in my marriage, family and work.  God in one sense does not protect us from life but is in the middle of it with us.  I have an understanding and belief that God can do anything that God wants. God does not will sickness.  God wills wholeness, which includes, that one day we mortals will experience physical death, but in faith we believe that the fullest experience of new life is yet to come.  Sadness will be transformed into joy.”

We pray now – to use the words from the ordination rite– that God who began the good work in him will bring it to fulfilment and grant him that experience of the new life to come. May he rest in peace.

 (The Roman Catholic Diocese of Westminster)

Looking Back, But Not In Anger
Peter Brown (OI 44 to 49)

Back in the 1950s the playwright John Osborne became well known for his play "Look Back in anger" In recent months many of my generation, the 40's and 50s have made contact again and it would seem that many have a different "take" on what life was like at the College in those days. Some see it as a a place where terror reigned, but I cannot honestly say that is how  I recall it, so this is my recollection of what life was like on the "Hill" at those times.

I arrived as the result of a "scholarship" entry in September 1944. The war was still on and "Adolf" was having his final fling through his so called "secret weapons". So much so that my scholarship exam was interrupted by an air raid warning because of a V1(buzz bomb) as they became to be known.

My parents received a letter saying that a place was being offered and I arrived with approx 100 other new students in early September. Being the only student from my primary school in Leyton I only knew one other new student and that was as a result of my father introducing us, as he knew the other's parents. Of course we were  not put into the same class, so in effect I was seated with 33 other boys with whom I had no association. Fortunately, in the melee which precluded our being split into forms, I was introduced to some other boys who came from the same school as the boy I had been introduced to and one of them was in the same form. We became  firm friends in the early days and he became quite famous in a way, as the last V2 rocket that Adolf despatched, landed in the road outside his home and demolished the house around them as they were having their evening meal. Fortunately, none of them were injured.

I do remember my first day well, as in 1 Gamma, we had a Latin period in which we were given homework by Mr Cairns( a Jesuit scholastic), it was to learn how to decline "Mensa" Learning things by "rote' was easy for me, so I went to the cinema with my parents that evening to see Rita Hayworth in "Cover Girl" and still managed to learn how to decline "Mensa". I also remember my last day well, for a very different reason, but I will come to that later.

The ferula was dispensed freely over my five years, but as far as I was concerned, I would rather that, than Saturday morning detention. My father knew if I got that punishment, so I was in trouble twice! I know that I did get 81 in one term, but that was not a class record and the  crafty students knew who was the easiest punishment master, so the long lines were when they were on "duty".  They were all scholastics, which does beg a question, but the one to avoid was Mr Cairns, the easy one was Mr Myerscough and there was another whose name I cannot recall but it was an Italian sounding surname.

It wasn't all punishment. There was  50th anniversary of the school in 1944 in which we all attended a Solemn High Mass with the "Te Deum". As an altar server in a parish that was short of elderly male altar servers and only had two priests, this was the first solemn High Mass I ever attended. In year two there operetta that was written by Father Delahunty, I know I was in the chorus dressed as a fisher girl and can remember to this day "a monster there is in this fair world of ours and jealousy-greed is it's name etc.". I think I also fell in love with the boy who had the female lead, but more than that I'm not telling! Also in the second year I came the closest I ever did to getting a prize on prize giving night at Tottenham Baths. That was the R.I prize but I was pipped by two students who went on to become priests!!!  I'm not disclosing any names but they know who they are.

In the second year I was doing quite well ands managed to get into the Modern stream in year 3. which as David Wright wrote in an earlier magazine was the class where the clever but lazy students went. I confess to being in that category , which in a way was sad because from that point my scholastic achievement went backwards. 

This however is not a tale of achievement but of memories and the recent exchange of correspondence has brought them flooding back. I loved sport and I also boxed, much to Mc McCormick's pleasure. I went under the name of "basher" Brown. So I have a memory of David Papworth who was a clever little boxer but only needed a "tap" on the nose to make it bleed. Of rugby matches for the under 13s/14s and 15s and playing against Beaumont College and seeing how the other half lived. Of Wednesday afternoon sports day in the days when the Spurs used our sports ground as their training ground and trying to kick a football past Ted Ditchburn who was the Spurs and England goalkeeper. Of the Wednesday when Moscow Dynamo played at the Spurs ground and trying to get home after the game and jumping on the back of a flat top truck in Tottenham High Rd. and losing my cap in the process. That was the last school cap I ever possessed as my mother refused to use a clothing coupon on another new one.

Of Father Brinkworth (aka "Chang") and his fund raising wrestling activities including the "Red Shadow" versus Bert Asserati. One school holiday Mr McCormick got myself, Dennis Walker and Terry Meaney to lay some new concrete in the "birdcage" area. Whilst we were working a little rotund man arrived, it was Bert Asserati. Mr Mc suggested we punch him in the stomach. Being into boxing I readily agreed and nearly broke my right wrist.

Another memory and I cannot be sure of the year, was when students from a French Jesuit College came to London and camped on the school sports ground. They were very much into cycling( Tour de France and all that), so those of us with cycles were asked to escort them around London. They were too quick for me, but they did have a choir which they named "La Farouche" which if I remember my French well enough is something one puts on ones head. They performed a concert and although it was mid summer, that was the first time I ever heard that famous French Christmas carol " Il est ne le Divine enfant". Apologies for any misspelling, but Mc McCourt did say that I was the only French student he had ever had who spoke French with a cockney accent!

So yes, happy memories, of school camps that I wrote about in an earlier edition of the magazine some years ago, so I will not repeat myself. Of playing soldiers in the CCF after year 3 and being told on my leaving report that I was a conscientious member. I never even got a uniform and only passed Cert A part 1! Of young ladies who went to Our Ladies Convent who we used to meet up with at the top of Stamford Hill and buying an ice cream from "Tolaini's" ice cream parlour

So now to the last day that I mentioned earlier. I knew that I was about to leave as Father Brinkworth had said that he would not let me take the School Certificate because of my results in the "mock" which we took at the end on the Lenten term. I was not prepared to stay on for another term in the hope that I might be given a second chance, so I was going. Five Mod was playing "merry hell" with our Form Master, one George Esdaile and just our bad luck "Chang" was taking the class next door as the master who should have been was off sick. In he came and threatened the class with detention that afternoon if we did not behave, we were due to break up at midday. For a while the class was quiet and then the noise level started to rise and Mr Esdaile said in a loud voice "you heard what the Headmaster has to say". I turned to my friend who sat beside me and said in a stage whisper "what did the old man say?"

The class went quiet and my voice rang out "Brown you will get 9 ferula and you will get them now". So off I went to the "tolley" shop which was also the bookstore and came back telling Mr Esdaile, "there is nobody there to give punishment". Sadly for me, the noise in the class rose again and "Chang" came back and sentenced us all to detention that afternoon on the pain of not signing our leaving reports. In the refectory having my last lunch, Peter Mitchell, the school captain came to me and said "Brown, I believe you owe Mr. Esdaile nine ferula. Father Brinkworth asked me to tell you that Mr. Purnell  is waiting  in 1 beta. So I walked across the playground and could see Mr. Purnell walking up and down waving the ferula. So I got my nine and detention on my last day. Should that be in the Guinness book of records?

So I left after five years with no qualifications, something I came to regret in the years to come, but I did get a wonderful education which stood me in good stead in later life. Sadly I did not have any lasting friendships, so for years I really did not look back at all to my years at Stamford Hill. That is probably because unlike those pupils who came in together on the "Barking Train" something Peter Vickers wrote so eloquently about some years ago, I came in on the 653 trolleybus from Clapton and the only companions were those who came from the Lithuanian community in Bethnal Green and the girls from Our Ladies Convent who were part of that community. Many years later, when living in Western Australia I met  Bob Johnstone who was a member of the O.Is and he convinced me to become a member.

Now in the wrong half of my "seventies" I look back on my years at the College, not in anger, but in gratitude. Gratitude for the experience, gratitude for the teachers who tried to educate me. It is not really a problem for me if the modern day committee of the O.Is are totally involved in the new Turkey Street Clubhouse. Any organisation needs a "focal point". Please when in your new clubhouse, put some pictures on the wall of my time, so that when enjoying a pint or two after a game or a social evening, look at the pictures and remember that you are just part of a "timeline" that goes back 50 years before even I became part of it. In conclusion, I have downloaded the school choir singing "Beatum Pangimus". I would like to sing along, but the lump in my throat wont let me.

The Jesuits

First Sunday

Launched in Spring 2003, every first Sunday of every month, this is a Young Adult Mass and social time at the Farm Street Jesuit Church in central London.  More of a reflective retreat-style Eucharist than you would normally find on a Sunday, it is planned by and for young adults themselves.  Jesuit alumni/ae and others who have an interest in living in an Ignatian way attend.  19.15 for 19.30, short business/discussion meeting afterwards, then down to our local pub in Shepherd Market for a quiet pint before, as one participant put it, 'facing the worst that Monday morning has to throw at us'.

Drop into the First Sunday Café - our offices are open for coffee, snacks and gathering from 17.30 on the first Sunday while some of us set up for the First Sunday Mass.

http://www.jesuit.org.uk/youngpeople/firstsunday.htm

Contact: David Stewart SJ (OI 90 to 99)
114 Mount Street
London W1K 3AH
British Jesuit Alumni/ae (Eagle Aid) Conference 3-4 July 2010
An invitation for you to join other Jesuit Alumni/ae in July 2010.

The first of a series of conferences of Jesuit Alumni/ae to be held in Britain is being planned to take place at Mount St Mary’s College near Sheffield over the weekend of 3-4 July 2010. This geographically central location has plenty of local reasonably priced accommodation. We will take the opportunity to meet socially and to hold more formal discussion/focus groups. This first conference is designed to give you an opportunity to let us know what you wish to happen in the alumni/ae world and to give you information on what is already happening. It will be of interest to all age groups. There will be a dinner on the Saturday night and plenty of opportunity to hold meetings from Saturday to Sunday lunchtime. We will issue a more detailed programme nearer the time but we would welcome an expression of interest and if possible an indication of how many people are likely to attend as soon as possible.

Some of the College Associations in Britain have been working together under the banner of the British Jesuit Alumni/ae – Charitable Trust for about twenty years. This has involved working with both the World and European organisations but even more so locally in Britain under the title Eagle Aid which has raised several hundred thousand pounds over the years for projects around the world. We feel that we have not sufficiently raised awareness amongst you, our fellow alumni/ae, of the opportunities for Alumni/ae old and young to be involved not just with your own associations but in projects in Britain, Europe and the world at large. We also hope to encourage discussion regarding Jesuit education and values in the modern age.

Thanks to the support of the British Jesuit Alumni/ae (Eagle Aid) I was able to accept nomination for the position of president of the World Union of Jesuit Alumni/ae (WUJA) and was duly elected at our Congress in Calcutta (now Kolkata) in 2003. In July 2009 I completed my term and handed over to my successor at the Congress in Bujumbura, Burundi, Africa. The Congress was very successful with many young alumni/ae (unfortunately none from Britain, but three from Ireland) participating in both the Congress itself as well as a few days of Ignatian Experiment as a pre-Congress programme. I recently (4-7 March) attended meetings of the WUJA and the European Confederation of Jesuit Alumni/ae Associations (EJA) in Antwerp, Belgium and I met several of the young European Alumni/ae who had been to the Congress in Africa and was asked by them to try and encourage some British Alumni/ae to join their ever increasing numbers.

I would be grateful if you could encourage your members (young and old) to join us for the weekend. An early expression of interest would be appreciated.

Please let Robert Catterall (Chairman and Hon Secretary of the Mount Association, who will be organising the conference) know at e-mail address honsecretary@mountassociation.co.uk .

To finish with a quote from St Ignatius – En todo amar y servir (In all things to love and to serve). I look forward to meeting you in July. Thank you.

Nostalgia for those that know, History for those that don’t… 

When looking through some old Old Ignatian papers recently, I found an article that was written, I think, to coincide with the Association’s jubilee celebrations. I think, but I am not sure (corrections welcomed) that it was written by a James Gleeson. I thought it would be of interest to include it here and would invite suggestions on how to bring it up to date.
Old Ignatian Association – The First Sixty Years.
Neil Armstrong was the first man to put his feet on the surface of the moon and no doubt his name will live for as long as human history exists - and rightly so. 
Then  there is Bernard Green, the first man to put his feet on the surface of St. Ignatius College and no doubt his name will live as long as Old Boy history exists – and rightly so.
Bernard's alarm-clock awoke him in the dawn twilight of 10 September 1894. He had a hurried wash and a hasty breakfast before quietly leaving his home and scampering through the empty cobbled streets to the locked doors of a Victorian house called 'Morecambe Lodge' near the foot of Stamford Hill, a couple of doors from St Ann's Road.
As the Autumn sun rose high in the heavens, Bernard was joined by other lads of about the same age. He was at the head of the queue, and when the doors were thrown open, Bernard stepped into fame - the first pupil of the school. Forty-five other lads filed in behind him. Bernard, we are told subsequently, lived modestly and without bragging, but ever conscious in a dignified manner of the great honour which he had won through his own energy and intelligence. I have no further news of Bernard Green - I am sure that had he chosen he could have gone far but he may well have decided to rest on his laurels. Up at Stonyhurst they display a portrait in oils of their first pupil; perhaps we might do something about it one day! 

The house that Bernard entered was under the charge of the Vice-Rector, Father James Nicholson (the first· Rector, Father Terence Donnelly, was not appointed until 1907) and Father Cortie was Prefect of Studies. Outside a placard informed passers-by that it was 'A Day School conducted by the Jesuit Fathers' and the establishment soon became known locally as 'Mr Nicholson's Academy'. 

A Hard Boiled Pupil
During the first few days the 'First Forty-six' helped in harvesting hay that grew in the long garden between the house and the railway line - gazed at open-eyed by the young lady pupils of the Anglican Convent next door. 

This house was called 'Burleigh House' and the Sisters of Faith who lived there became the tenants of the College. After a few months and a few Solicitor's letters, the ladies left, but not before an incident, or two, had ruffled the surface of their quiet existence. 'Dear Reverend Father', the Reverend Mother once wrote, 'The enclosed card was found in our fowl-house where no doubt the boy to whom it belongs dropped it. As we have frequently missed our eggs - and three were taken on Wednesday last - I should be glad if you did not· allow them to come over the wall while we are here. With all Easter wishes, I am, Yours faithfully, Anna Mary.' 

In spite of such villainy, the School progressed and by the end of the first year, attendance had risen to 81. Two years later there were 120 and in 1906 there was a special holiday to celebrate a school of 150 pupils. 

Settling Down

Right from the beginning school started after Mass at 9.15 a.m. and finished at 4.00 p.m. In 1895 and 1896, experiments were tried with the weekly school holiday which traditionally was Saturday. Instead of Saturday, Thursday was tried and when it was found that this suited neither pupils nor parents, two half-days were substituted - Wednesday and Saturday. In 1898 school colours - blue and white shorts - and school caps were adopted. 

St Ignatius Church was officially opened on the feast of Corpus Christi 1903, by His Lordship, The Bishop of Emmaus (Cardinal Vaughan was ill at the time and died a few days afterwards).  Miss Antonelli joined the staff in 1906 and after working for 22 years retired. She died in January 1940. 

By 1907, 13 years after it had started, the school had developed a complete school course from preparatory to VI form.' The St Patrick's Day football havoc started very early, but. unchronicled in history. In 1913-Father Chadwick put cricket on a firm footing and introduced the 1st Eleven Blazer; football also became an organised sport about that era. In 1912 the Tuck Shop opened replacing a vendor from the local sweet shop, who used to stand with a basket of wares at the end of the Penance Walk. For the benefit of the uninitiated, the Penance Walk was a public display of evil doers condemned to walk up and down for a specified period without talking to anybody and, preferably looking ashamed and contrite. 

Milestones

The Old Ignatian Association came into being on 15 October 1919. Its first President was Father Percy Howell, who had been at the school from 1896 to 1898 and has the honour of being the first old-boy priest. There had been a style of Old Boy's Association as long ago as 1902 (only eight years after the school started!), but it seemed to have become inextricably involved with parochial organisations - one of its off-shoots was the Old Ignatian Boat Club which flourished for a tide or two. 

In 1919 the School celebrated its 25th Anniversary, and in 1944 the Association celebrated its 25th Anniversary. On both occasions, excellent, well produced and well written books were published, telling and re-telling the history of the school and its pupils. Sadly, both anniversaries took place in the shadow of great wars and much of both publications were taken up with the Rolls of Honour of ex-pupils who had paid the supreme sacrifice for their country. 

In the first Great War, 54 boys are known to have lost their lives, including Captain Roy Fitzpatrick, of the 3rd Welsh Regiment, at the age of 31. He had served the first Mass at the College. In the second Great War 87 boys of the school are known to have died. 

Between the Wars

In the years between the wars, 1918-1939, the school changed but little. It went on turning out good citizens, including an astonishing number of priests - the total is now about 250 and academically, it won great honours. Those of us who, for one reason or another, failed to avail ourselves of the academic fruits offered, benefited ·greatly from the shaping and polishing we received from our teachers - priest and lay. An old-boy friend of mine who once won two marks out of a hundred for his mathematics paper ('He got his name right' the Prefect of Studies told his .mother), said "to me 'The great thing they taught me at school was how to behave when things went wrong'. 

Twenty-five years ago, Gerry Dutton - probably the most popular old-boy of all - wrote the history of the first 25 years of the Old Ignatian Association in the Jubilee Magazine. The first General Meeting, he wrote, took place et the College on 15 October 1919. Father Percy Howell was elected President; Aurthur P FarreIl, Hon. Secretary and E A Hicks , Hon. Treasurer. Gerry (The Blighter!)· did not say who had been elected Chairman, so it took me hours of research to discover that it was, of course, him! 

Founding the Sports Clubs

The first meeting of the Old Ignatian Football Club, took place alright, but somebody lost the minutes and could not remember the date. The second meeting, on Friday, 3 September 1920, records that the support of 23 members had been secured and that a muddy pitch had been obtained in Walthamstow, near a sewer. For the third season, the College kindly gave the Old Boys a pitch at Park Lane. The club grew from strength to strength and prospects for the winter of 1939 were excellent, but the outbreak of war stopped organised football. In spite of this, the Old Boys managed to field a team a week until the war finished, mainly through the efforts of Joe Mildner, who guided the fortunes of the football club for 27 years. 

The Old Ignatian Cricket Club began three years later. The first Annual General Meeting was held at the College on 31 March 1923. Father H Chadwick was elected President. The Club was granted a pitch at Park Lane and the Captain was, by the way, Gerry Dutton. 

The Old Ignatian Rugby Club came into existence on 10 February 1949. Father Francis Collins was elected President; Arthur Shutler, Hon. Secretary; C Cambell, Hon. Treasurer and F O'Shea, Captain. Arthur Stacey was lurking in the wings, waiting to burst into prominence some years later. 

Lean Years

After the war - the late 'forties and early 'fifties `was a time of successful social gatherings and dances. Members wanted to look up their old friends. On the sports field it was not so happy. The change at the School from Association to Rugby, produced problems for the Football Club that led to its demise. The Rugby Club also faltered and eventually went the same way. In each case the main factor had been the lack of a home ground, for the school field in Park Lane was now overworked and not available to the Old Boys, except for cricket. It was in this game that the sporting link between those times and today was maintained and, but for the efforts of Robin Wood, whose name was synonymous with that of the Cricket Club, the link might have broken. 

The Great Revival

About 1958, a move to find a home ground and H.Q. gathered momentum and led to the lease of a 15-acre field at Woodford, on which was built a comfortable and spacious clubhouse - opened in May 1963. Apart from loans of some £4,000, the money (more than £12,000) was raised entirely from Old Boys whose generosity was immediate and remarkable. 

Led by a vigorous Committee, no stone was left unturned in the search for funds. The most successful ploy was to hold meetings in various districts as far apart as Finchley and Upminster, usually in a room over a pub. In the two weeks before the meeting a team of members would call upon all O.I's known to live in the district to invite them along. Once there, details of the project were given to them and they were 'encouraged' to contribute. 

The new ground with its magnificent pavilion, brought about an immediate re-awakening of interest in sport. The Football and Rugby Clubs were re-established and were soon able to field five sides each per week. In summer the Cricket Club had three Xl's on Saturdays and Sundays. 

In the whole 60 years of its existence, I am sure that the greatest achievement of all was the taking over, furbishing, levelling and putting right of the 15 acres at Woodford. It turned the Association from an ailing group into a strong united and progressive body with 

an assured future. 

The School Divides and Multiplies

A new school at Hornchurch, dedicated to Blessed Edmund Campion, and an off-spring of Stamford Hill, opened in 1962, with Father Michael Fox, SJ a 36 year old OI as it's first Headmaster. A most popular friend, he died but a few weeks later. The school Chapel paid for by contributions from members, was built as a memorial to OI's killed in both wars. 

January 1968 saw the opening of the new St. Ignatius' College at Enfield and the end of Stamford Hill. Again, the Chapel was dedicated to deceased OI's and paid for by members contributions. We must thank here the immense generosity of an OI in the USA, whose wish to remain anonymous we respect. 

Housed in a fine new building with standards of comfort and facilities never dreamt of by past generations the future of st Ignatius College is secure. 

The Switchback Seventies

Now in our Diamond Jubilee Year the "New Ground" of 1963 is the old one, and our present ground is at Woodcroft, off Broad Walk, Winchmore Hill. 

These picturesque and pleasant pastures were leased from Enfield Council in 1977 for 21 years. They provide two tennis courts, a football and a cricket pitch and a cosy but rather small pavilion and bar. 

Earlier the Ministry of Somethingorother, with Roman-like zeal, had laid one of their motorways across the 15 acres at Woodford and the membership was forced to leave in October 1973; but not without many an angry snarl at a passing official. The bar furniture and 'Trophies' were auctioned off and now rest in assorted O.I. homes as if in retirement (Ed: I grew up in a home in Tottenham that had a section of the bar as a central feature!). 

Compensation of £30,000 was secured for the loss of our leasehold interest, and for four years, during which this money was wisely and profitably invested, the "search" committee combed North London for a suitable alternative. At the same time other dedicated members kept the Association alive and literally kicking without the benefit of a Headquarters. 

Fortunately some of the old stalwarts notably Jim Cosgrave, Brian Leary and Bob Cubbidge were still in evidence. For it was they, supported by relays of new recruits, who were obliged to duplicate their herculean efforts of the pre-Woodford era and lead the search for another sports ground and pavilion. 

This culminated in the present ground and Woodcroft was opened in the presence of His Worship, the Mayor of Enfield and other Very Important guests in October 1977. 

Long Term Investment

As the ground was leased and not bought there was a considerable sum left in the Association's coffers. So, with commendable foresight, £16,000 of this has been spent in buying the freehold of 7 acres of fallow ground on the Cambridge Road, not far from the School. 

This long term investment is aimed at protecting our funds from inflation as well as ensuring a suitable site for a permanent ground with room for all sections of the Association - Rugby, Football, Cricket and Tennis - when the land has been developed. There is the further advantage that being near the School it will encourage relations between the Old Boys, the School and the school leavers. 
Father Brinkworth

It is a happy and noteworthy coincidence that Father Brinkworth's Diamond Jubilee in the Society of Jesus falls in our own Jubilee Year. He entered the Order in 1919 and was Headmaster at Stamford Hill for 24 years from 1939 to 1963. During the turbulent war years with home and away ‘sections’ to look after, and subsequently, his wise and unrelenting headmastership shaped the school into an establishment enhanced in quality and prestige. He retained all that was good and added much that was better. Campion College, Hornchurch stands as a monument to his untiring efforts to establish a Jesuit school in Essex. He has been our good friend for many years and we congratulate him warmly and sincerely on his Jubilee. 

Photo Gallery – an Appeal
There has been some interest in gathering together as many old school photos as possible. Here are a couple that have arrived in the last few months. The website would probably be a better place to share these photos, so if you could send any of interest (with as many names as you can remember!), I will ensure they are put up on the site. See the addresses at the back of this newsletter.
This is a photo of 4 classics in 1946 with thanks to Portia Cantwell: 
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P. Sautry, D. Jarvis, M. Sheehan, H. Wilson, D. Gaffney, B. Howes. M. Hughes, R. Finnoy, M. Nevin, J. Coakley, V. Willcocks, P. O'Brien, P.Baker, J. Sichen. B. Jones, L. Cantwell, E. Howlett, P. Bennett, J. Coutts, J. Green, R. De Rosa, B. Ludwig. Rev. J. Brennan
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This is a photo from 1946 / 47with thanks to Humphrey Long : 

Sport   
Old Ignatian Football Club

A new dawn has swept through the Old Ignatian Football Club with Matthew O’Sullivan (OI 2001) taking over the 1st XI captaincy and with Dave O’ Grady (OI 1977) stepping into a role of Asst manager.  Their hunger and drive and somewhat obsessive pre-season training session has paid dividends throughout the club especially with the 1st and 2nd XIs having great competition for places. This new season has seen an intake of recent Ignatian leavers with Alastair Lovett (OI 2009), Sean Mccaul (OI 2007) and 1st XI Captain Renaldo Gracias (OI 2009). Reinaldo has been a regular for the 1st XI, the first time this has happened since Stephen Franklin (OI) left school, with Sean Mccaul joining the 1st team later on in the season as a reward for playing well in the 2nd XI.

As this report has been written (April) the 1st XI have had good cup runs in all three competitions but didn’t manage to reach any of the finals. They reached the quarterfinals of both the Senior AFA cup and the Middx/Essex AFA cup where they lost to SAL opposition. The 1sts also went on a 11 game unbeaten run which included 10 straight wins. Due to the cup runs the 1st XI find themselves with a large number of league games in hand and if goes all to plan and they win the majority of their remaining games, they could be promoted back to the premier division  - which would be a tremendous achievement..

The 2nd XI have had an average season under the tutelage of Patrick Mceniry, with a lot of movement between the teams the 2nds have found it difficult to have a consistent team. However towards the end of the season the 2nds generated some wins to keep them safe in AFC 1 North.

The 3rd XI saw the promotion of Gareth Fosberry (OI) from the 4th XI as captain. Being the middle XI within the club it’s a very difficult job to do, however Gareth has brought in the same skills he did in the 5th and 4th XI to generation good team-sprit. Up to Christmas the 3rd XI were in contention for promotion however due to movement within the club found this detrimental to the 3rds promotion chances. As this was written the 3rd XI’s season petered away and finished mid-table.

The 4th XI’s season saw the promotion of Nick Platon from the 5th XI as captain. This season saw 15 goals conceded in the first two games and showed that even with a one division jump up would be a difficult one. The 4th XI has shown a tale of two teams, in the league the 4s found it difficult with the blend of “Dad’s Army” at the back and the integration of current Ignatians (Niall Mckevitt, Ryan Ford (Lower XI) and Liam Glennon (Upper XI)), recent leavers (Luke Bastyan OI 2008) and experienced members at the peak or their OI’s career. In the cup things looked a bit more rosey. The 4th XI fell down at the first hurdle in the AFA county cup. In the London Old Boys’ Cup saw them get to the furthest round by any of the Old Ignatian teams to get to the semi-finals. Along the way saw a come from the dead defeat of Old Brentwoods where they were 2-0 down and winning 3-2, the defeat of Old Camdenians 5-0 after being beaten in the 1st league match of the season 7-1 and the defeat of our rivals Enfield Old Grammarians 4-2 at the Loyola Ground. Unfortunately the 4th XI were defeated 2-0 by a strong Parmiterians side and as the Newsletter Edition David O’Brien (OI 1997) said it is hard enough getting to a semi-final, but to do it following the rules is a miracle for the lower sides in the club.

The 5th XI saw the return of Michael Ward (OI) as a captain in the Old Ignatian Football Club. He has brought back many old members into the club and this has paid dividends with the results as the 5ths were in contention for promotion with a stint at the top of the table, however promotion did not happen due to some disappointing results at the start of the season and the fact some teams had a number of games in hand over us.

Overall our 2nd season at the Loyola has been another season of consolidation and glimpses of positive things to come.

Nick Platon (OI 92 to 00)

Enfield Ignatians Rugby Club 

The main focus of activity this year has been to resolve the long-standing issue of floodlighting. With the redevelopment of QEII stadium we were due to lose the use of the floodlights therein and had to find an alternative solution. We negotiated with the London Borough of Enfield to get an extended licence for the pitches we hire from them and, with that, we were able to apply to the RFU for finance to pay for the project. They agreed in principle to put up £36,000 leaving us to find the other £6,000. Factors that had worked in our favour included our extensive and highly successful Youth and Mini Rugby Section, with its RFU Seal of Approval Accreditation, together with our long track record in the Planning, Management and Development of the Club. Proactive encouragement from our Chairman Glyn Jones ensured that the project pushed along at a steady pace. By maintaining good relations with local residents via the Friends of Enfield Playing Fields we ensure that the LBE Planning Application was accepted and within 12 months we were training under our own floodlights. This compares with the equivalent Saracens project which took three years to deliver. We celebrated with a Grand Opening in February where the principal attraction was Richard Hill MBE, World-Cup-winning legend. He took seniors training and had photos taken with youngsters from the Youth Section.

Fundraising has been the other main administrative activity this year. As noted above we needed to find £6,000 towards the new floodlights as well as another £10,000 towards costs of building an adjacent storage facility, which has to be in keeping with the Grade-two listed QEII building. Also we have, as with so many other sports clubs, found ourselves severely credit-crunched. So fund-raising has been critical. We have been supported by our regular sponsors including Fairview New Homes and Metaswitch (formerly Data Connection) for the Youth Section, and Inn on the Green for the seniors. However that was not going to cover the above exceptional costs so we embarked on a number of one-off fundraising initiatives. Internally we held a charity auction at the 60th Anniversary Dinner and set up a Buy-a-Bulb scheme. That covered the £6,000. We then held two external events targeting wealthy business colleagues of certain well-connected club members. That financed the rest. We are seriously considering making these annual events!

So to rugby. The firsts have had a tough start to the season in London 2NE (level 7), although a recent run of excellent form has ensured that they will end up in the top half of the table. The initial problem was the good weather and hard grounds of the early part of the season which did not suit our forward-orientated style of play. Things changed when the ground softened and the rain set in. We began to win games. Having eschewed the County Cup this year as an unnecessary distraction, we had a modest run in the RFU Intermediate Vase beating Tabard before running out losers to Twickenham.  

The twos are 6th of 8 in Herts/Middlesex Merit Table 1, the threes are 6th of 9 in Merit Table 2, and the fours are 2nd of 9 in Merit Table 5. John L’Estrange as captain of the fours this year has once again done a fine and important job for the fours as they challenge for promotion, as well as compete in the plate final of their merit table cup competition, at Tring on the 24th April.

But perhaps the most gratifying success has been with the threes as they had a disastrous start to the season. Then up stood one Michael Piper, to take on the captaincy, who, with his charismatic leadership off the field, has attracted other gifted players back to the fold and, on the field, has turned their season around with his barnstorming performances at half-back, inspiring the guys around him to up their game too. Relegation is no longer an issue, and they have made it to the final of their cup competition, also at Tring.

The Youth Section continues to amaze the rest of the Club. They have even had their own President’s lunches now which they followed with an ‘Old Slowcoaches’ (i.e. dads and coaches) XV v Senior 4th XV match, which they only narrowly lost. Several year groups have gone on a tour to Holland at Easter. After 2 years at the helm, Kevin Linnane has stood down. We thank him for his sterling service. Glyn Jones has taken over as acting Chairman with 2 vice-Chairmen, Harold Pritchard for off-field and Phil Sanders for on-field responsibilities. To strengthen ties to our two schools the Club held an open day when various St Ignatius XV’s met their Enfield Grammar counterparts on the fields of battle. In the senior game Grammar won out so their captain was presented with the John Wells Trophy by John’s sons, Jonathan and Jeremy.

Socially the Easter Tour, to Lincolnshire, has come and gone with all four games won, and not a single court appearance. The President’s lunches have been a great success again, but especially the Christmas one where we honoured Gerry Scahill’s 50 years with the Club. The final lunch will actually be a President’s away day on the Coach and lunch at Sudbury’s sumptuous new Clubhouse on the 10th April at the time of writing. 

Events

The Association’s AGM will be held at the Loyola Clubhouse on Wednesday 9th June 2010 at 8:00pm.

The Annual Dinner will be held at the Park Inn on Southampton Row. The guest speaker this year is Humphrey Long, and Old Ignatian (1944 to 1951) who will share his memories and thoughts from that unique time. Please consider booking a place, or a table with a group of friends, at this year’s event. See the booking form below. 

Please also consider attending the Annual Mass for Deceased Old Ignatians  held in the school chapel and afterwards in the Loyola Clubhouse. It would be great to see numbers boost at this important event.

Please keep an eye on the Associations website, along with the football and rugby clubs, for any other events planned during the year.

Association: www.oldignatians.co.uk
Football Club : www.oifc.co.uk
Rugby Club: www.pitchero.com/clubs/enfieldignatians/
Life Members’ Club

Due to serious issues with the Halifax Building Society, who refused to let the new officers of the Association have access to the Life Members’ club accounts, there has been a backlog in draws. I am pleased to say, however, that the backlog is now cleared and the lucky winners are:
A. Stacey (£240), M. Fosberry (£140), M.Hanley (£80 + £140)), J. Griffin (£240 + £240)), K. Donovan (£140 + £140), M.Gilmartin (£80), G. Hayes (240), J. Goold (£80), V. Browne (£240), R. Reidy (£140), C.McNicholas (£80), J. Geary (£240), L. Scudder (£80 + 80), P. Lynskey (£140), J. Bell (£80), B. Hunt (£240), D. Wigglesworth (£140).
If you have not received your cheque by the end of May, please call Stephen McNicholas on 0208 367 3984.

You will recall that I sent a letter recently asking that you renew your bank mandate due to the change in accounts. If you chose to renew, then your name will be entered into the renewed 100 club. This operates on a slightly different basis: the draws are made monthly rather than quarterly and 50% of the money accrued will be paid out in prizes. The size of these prizes depend on the entries for that month, but as an indication this month paid £87 for 1st, £44 for 2nd and £15 for 3rd.
If you would like to join the Association’s 100 club, please fill out the application form provided:
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100 CLUB LOTTERY

2009/10 APPLICATION FORM

I/we wish to apply for ___________ draw numbers at a cost of £2.00 each and have paid using the following method:

□
I/we enclose a cheque/cash to the value of £_________ to cover 12 draws.

□
I/we have set-up a monthly STANDING ORDER INSTRUCTION to my bank in the sum of: £


STARTING THE 1ST OF EACH MONTH

Account Name: Old Ignatian Social Account
Bank: Barclays Bank
Sort Code: 206563 

Account Number: 10974048
Name:…………………………………………………………………………………………….

Address:…………………………………………………………………………………………..

…………………………………………………………………Postcode:………………………

Tel:………………………………………..............

Email:………………………………………………

I/we agree to abide by rules as set out by Old Ignatian 100 Club.

Signature …………………………………………………………………………………

You will be advised of your DRAW NUMBER(s) as soon as registration is complete

Please return this form along, with your remittance, if using cash/cheque, to:

Colum O’Driscoll

A full set of 100 club rules can be found on the Association’s Website: www.oldignatians.co.uk
Old Ignatian

Association
Annual Dinner

will be held at

The Park Inn

(Formerly the Bonnington Hotel)

                    92 Southampton Row, London, WC1B 4BH

on

Friday, 28 May 2010

Reception room open from 6.00 pm for Dinner at 7.30 pm.  Carriages at 12.00 am

Guest Speaker: 

Humphrey Long (OI: 1944 to 1951)
Each Annual Dinner is a unique occasion at which Old Ignatians of all ages meet for an evening of companionable conversation with fine food and drink in an elegant setting.  The occasion is open to all and new faces and old are welcomed alike.  If you are in contact with non-members from your College year group, do bring them along.  

By your membership, you have helped to make the Association a thriving entity.  Our Dinners have proved very successful occasions for many years.  Why not use this as an opportunity to bring a far flung group together, or simply return again to meet old friends.  It’s never too early to book!

The Old Ignatian Association Annual Dinner 2010

Please complete this form and send it with your cheque to:

Jack How, 88 Upminster Road, Hornchurch, Essex RM12 6PR

Tel: 01708 475448  Mob 0774 0778 723 email john.how@ntlworld.com
Name:………………………………………..Years at College………………………….

Address:……………………………………………………………………………………

email…………………………………….. Tel:………………………………………..

I would like…………………ticket(s) for the Annual Dinner @ £35.00 each and 

enclose a cheque for £………….made payable to the Old Ignatian Association Ltd

OI Association silk ties are also available for £20 (including free p&p for a continued limited period). This is a high quality T M Lewin item.

If possible at the Dinner I would like to sit with………………………………………

Old Ignatian Association Annual General Meeting

The Association hereby gives notices that the Annual General Meeting will be held on 9th  June at 22:00 pm at the Loyola Clubhouse, Turkey Street Enfield.

Agenda:

1. Apologies for absence 

2. To adopt the minutes of the Annual General Meeting held 3rd May 2009
3. To receive and adopt the Financial Statements of the Company for the year ended 31st July 2009
4. To elect the Officers for the forthcoming year, namely the President, Secretary and Treasurer.

5. To elect the Members of the Committee for the forthcoming year.

6. To appoint the Reporting Accountant for the forthcoming year and to authorise the Committee to fix his remuneration.

7. To consider the arrangements for staffing the Loyola clubhouse for the forthcoming year.

8. To consider any other business proper to the Annual General Meeting, notice of which should be given to the Secretary within 4 days of the meeting.

Dated this day 1st May 2010, by order of the Committee 

Please forward apologies to the Secretary, John O’Brien, at 84 Courtlands Close Watford Herts WD24 5GN

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Only Life Members or Members who have paid their current Annual Membership will be allowed to vote at the meeting. A member entitled to attend and vote at the above meeting is entitled to appoint a proxy to attend and on a poll to vote instead of him, A proxy need not be a Member of the Company. Proxies should be lodged with the Secretary of the Company 24 hours before the meeting. The form of proxy shall be substantially in the following form:

I .....................................................................................

of ................................................................................................................

being a Member of the Old Ignatian Association Limited hereby appoint ..........................................

of ................................................................................................................ and failing him 

.............................................................. of  .........................................................................................

to vote for me and on my behalf at the Annual General Meeting to be held on 9th June 2010 and any adjournment thereof. 

Signed........................................

Date............................................

Keeping in Touch

If you have anything that you think would be of interest to other members, then please send them to one of the addresses below. 
Please send:

· Remembrances of school life

· Remembrances of Old Ignatian sporting teams / achievements of the past

· Woodford memories

· Woodcroft memories (I have a few of them!) 

· News of what you are doing now

· News of achievements and milestones

· Requests for contacts (we can contact them if they are on our database and have them contact you).

· Photographs of year groups, sports teams, school trips.

It is your newsletter. If you can, help to make it as rich and as diverse as you can.
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